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PREVENTING UNDERAGE DRINKING: A
DIALOGUE WITH THE SURGEON GENERAL

FRIDAY, NOVEMBER 15, 1991

HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES,
SELECr COMMITTEE ON CMLDREN, YOUTH, AND FAMILIES,

Washington, DC.The select committee met, pursuant t.. call, at 9:85 a.m., in Room2226, Longworth Building, Hon. Patricia Schroeder [chairwoman ofthe select committee] .presiding.
Members present: Representatives Schroeder, Johnson and WM.

y. Kennedy, professional staff;Kalulike
deputy staff director; Ma

Staff present: Karabelle Pizzigati, staff director, Jill
Shroyer, professional staff; Madlyn Morreale, research associate;Danielle Madiwn, minority staff director; Carol Statute, minoritydeputy staff director; Mary Jordan, staff assistant; and JoanGodley, committee clerk.

Chairwoman SCHROEDER. Well, I want to thank everyone forcorning, and I am going to go ahead and call the meeting to order.I think Congressman Wolf is on his way, but we have got Con-gressman Johnson up, bright and alert, and ready to go.I know that the Surgeon General has a very busy schedule, so wewanted to thank her so much for being here and tell her how veryhappy we are that she has come to engage the committee in thisdialogue about underage drinking.I can't tell you how pleased we are, because while we have beenlooking at a lot of other things, this is a part of the risky behaviorof adolescence that we have been ignoring, and ignoring very seri-ously. Teen drinking, we know, is only increasing, and we thoughtit was a very opportune time to have this hearing right before theholiday% when there seems to be an opportunity for kids to engagein it even more.
When you see that half the junior high students last year admitthat they were drinking, that is very shocking. When you see thatderage drinkers consume 35 of the wine coolers, SS youinted
Lnk more than a billion cans of rthat is a lot of beer. Just

out, that is really shoe . And when you see that t
the thought of it is incredible. It is widespread. It is dangerous.We know that there are many, many problems, and many moreteens every year are showing signs of alcohol dependence, which ispretty frightening.

I want to commend you, when you have been pointig out thatthe industry is spending $2 billion a year to link sports, beach par-ties, sex, all the things that kids want to participate in, to beer and
(1)
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wine coolers. I thought that your study was just astounding, and I
must admit the packaging of these items shocked me. I did not re-
alize how heavily targeted they had been to attract young people
and to really zero in on that market.

That whole good life message I was aware of, because you saw
the ads. But I guess, not shopping for it, you didn't see the specific
packaging that makes it look like just your regular soft drink; or
the fact that grain alcohol was used in certain places. All those
things were amazing.

This committee has really been looking at the risky business of
adolescence. We feel this is a society that has ignored adolescents. I
think it is partly because for every single person being an adoles-
cent was a very painftil period of life. And so you don't want to
deal with adolescence because you almost have to deal with that
part of your life that was painful, and we have tended to ignore
young people.

So I just want to say that you are a real hero in that you have
really launched this ambitious campaie to reduce underage drink-
ing and to look at how the industry is targeting them. We did a
little survey and found that you were the highest level administra-
tion official ever that we can rmd to focus on this issue. So you arebreaking new ground, and you are being very courageous. We ap-
plaud you and thank you for being here.

[Opening statement of Hon. Patricia Schroeder follows:]
OPINING STATEMENT OF HON. PATRICIA SCHROEDER, A REPREMENTATIVE IN CONGRESS

FROM THE STATE OF COLORADO, CHAIRWOMAN, SELECT COMMITTER ON CHILDREN,
Your% wow FAMILIES

Good morning, and welcome to this hearing. Today the Select Committee on Chil-dren, Youth, and Families has the privilege of chscuming underage drinkinga
large,ly overlooked problem affecting millions of teenswith Surgeon General Anto-nia Novella.

us to the need to increase troop strength in the battle
At a time when we claim to be winning the war on =Dr. Novella has alerted

tee
drinking. Shewill help us build on what the f3elect C3ommittee has already learrje about prevent-ln behavior in adoleecents, and lay the groundwork for evaluating future

Eight million stud mte still drink weekly, more than half of junior high school stu-dents drank last year, and underage drinkers consume 85% of the wine coolers soldin the United States. On an annual basis, adolescents drink more than a billioncans of beer.
Underage drinkin is not only widespread, it to dangerous:
Experts estimate that one-fifth ofteens show siims of alcohol dependence.
Alcohol related accidents like car crashes and drowning, represent the =Or

killer of those under 18.
usually comes in a package with other high risk behaviors such as

smoking, iellnquency, and early, unprotected aezual activity.
But students are not well-informed about the dangers of drinking. Millions oftams don't know that a person can die from alcohol overdose, and almost haff WWI

cold showers and coffee can sober up a drunk who has to drive home.
The advertiaing Industry is not ignorant of the hoards of alcohol for teens, yet $2billion a year is spent to fink sports,beach parties, and sex to beer and wine coolers.This is often the "'pod life" fiem a teenager's Pint of view- Puhne "Mee an-nouncements tell kids to "think before they drink," but offor nothiag specific to

think about, and beverage containers have no health warnings or nutrf 'Anal con-tent information.
In hearings on the "Risky Businem of Adolescence" conducted by the Select Com-mittee earlier this year, we learned that prevention works when we combine (1)school-based programs that teach relevant facts and akills with (2) talking to teensoneonone about their decisions, and (8) community-wide programs to keep them

f;
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safe. Parents cannot rest asaured that Johnny's drug of choice is "only alcohok," andgovernment must not /Its obligation to curtail adolescent didw, a tad& socentral to the "war on
The Surgeon General has launched an ambitious campaign to reduce undwapdrinking, nominating the highest level Administration attention to this issue inmany years. We applaud her effort& are delighted to have her here to deliver an up-to-the-moment prress report, and seek her advice about new ways the problemcan be approached here in Congress, at other levels of government, in our conununi-ties, and in the Frivate sector.
Thank you all for joining us.

7
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PREVENTING UNDERAGE DRINKING:
A DIALOGUE WITH THE SURGEON GENERAL

A FACT SHEET

ALCOHO IS THE DRUG OF CHOICE FOR ADOLF:WWII

In 1990, one out of four youth ages 12-13 (26%) had consumed
alcohol. By age 16-17, the proportion of youth reporting alcohol
use doubles (49%). By senior year in high school, 90% of
students have used alcohol. (National Institute on Drug Abuse
(NIDAJ, 1991)

In recent years, declines in alcohol use among high school seniors
have not corresponded with declines in other illicit drug use.
Between 1987 and 1990, the percent of high school seniors reporting
marijuana use declined 18.1 and the percent reporting cocaine use
fell 40%, while the percent of students reporting alcohol use
declined only 2%. (NIDA, 1991; NIDA, 1988)

The average age of first alcohol consumption is 12-73 years. Of
those students who drink, five out of every six report having had
their first drink by age 15. (Department of Health and Human
Services (DHHSI, 1991)

Alcohol use varies significantly among different groups of youth. In
1990, among youth ages 12-17, 52% of white youth report having
consumed alcohol, compared with 48% of Hispanic and 33% of
African-American youth. (NIDA, 1991)

HEAVY DRINKING WIDESPREAD AMONG TEENS; LINKED TO
OTHER DANGERS, EVEN DEATH

Eight million junior and senior high school students (nearly 40% of
this population) report weekly consumption of alcohol, including 5.4
million who have ''binged" with five or more drinks in a row;
454,000 report an average weekly consumption of 15 drinks.
(DHHS, 1991)

Between 198.5 and 1989, approximately 40,600 youth ages 15-24 died
in alcohol-related motor vehicle accidents. Nearly seven million
students report having accepted a ride with someone who has been
drinking almost half of all students who drink have been a
passenger in a car that a friend drove after drinking. (Centers for



Disease Control, 1991; MIS, 1991)

In 1988, nearly one m five youth ages 12-17 (17%) showed at least
one symptom of alcohol dependency. Among students who report
drinking, more than four million drink when they are upset, three
million drink alone, and nearly three million students drink when
they are bored or to feel high. (DHHS, 1991)

Alcohol use has been closely associated with smoking, school failure,
and early and unprotected soma' activity among adolescents. (Office
of Technolog Msessment [OTA), 1991)

YOUTH INUNDATED WITH ALCOHOLADVERTISING, REfRESENT
LARGE MARKET

In 1990, S752 million dollars was spent on beer and wine advatising
and S291 million dollars was spent on distilled spirits advertising.
(Endicou and Brown, 1991)

High school and junior high school students drink 35% of all wine
coolers sold in the U.S. and 1.1 billion cans of beer each year.
(DHHS, 1991)

In one study, alcohol was found to be the most common drug used
on television and the most frequently used beverage; alcohol was
used in three-fourths (78%) of surveyed television programs, with
an average of 10.65 drinking acts per hour. (Wallack, et al., 1987)

A recent poll conducted on behalf of the alcohol industry-supported
Century Council found that three-fourths of people surveyed believe
that 'alcohol advertising is a major contributor to underage
drinking.' Similarly, a 1988 survey conducted for the Bureau of
Alcohol, Tobacco, and Firearms found that FA% of the population
believed that °alcohol advertising influences underage youth to drink
alcoholic beverages.' (The Wirthlin Group, 1990; Opinion Research
Corporatiez 1988)

YOUTH LACK INFORMATION NEEDED TO BE SAFE CONSUMERS

Cisco, which contains 2.5 times more alcohol than other alcoholic
beverages, was identified as non-alcoholic by 36% of students
recently surveyed. Similarly, among students who report drinking,
42% prefer wine coolers, yet one out of every three students does
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not know that all wine coolers contain alcohol. (DMIS, 1991)

More than 2.6 million students do not bow that a peison can die
from an alcohol overdose and nearly half (46%) of students
interviewed believe that taking a cold show, drinking Coffee" orgetting fresh air can help a person sober up more quickly. (DHHS,
1991)

intsruz.zt VE4R WAAL DRIPTICING AGE. ALCOHOL READII41(
AVAILABLE TO TEENS

Almost two-thirds of students who drink buy their own alcohol; 7
million students report being able to walk into a store to purchase
alcohol. (DHHS, 1991)

During a recent Insurance Institute for Highway Safety study, minors
swam:fully bought alcohol in 44-80% of New York stores and in
97% of Washington, D.C. storm.
(DHHS, 1991)

STATE AND FEDERAL RESPONSE INADEQUATE: REGULATIONCM...0MM

The National Institute on Alcohol Abuse and Alcoholism, which isthe primary federal agency responsible for research on alcohol
abuse, devoted only $6.1 million or 5% of its budget to adolescents.
(OTA, 1991)

A Fall 1989 sutvey of state substance abuse directors showed at least
1.6 million adolescents in the U.S. need treatment for alcohol and
other drug abuse, but only 123,500 are receiving treatment.
(National Association of State Alcohol and Drug Abuse Directors,
1990)

Although sale of alcoholic beverages to minors is illegal in all 50
states and the District of Columbia), minors an legally sell alcohol
without supervision in 44 states, possess alcohol in 35 states,
consume alcohol in 21 states, and purchase alcohol in 6 states.
(DHHS, 1991)

maw OF EFFWFIVE CAMP4.IGNS EXISF

Participants in a comprehensive alcohol and other drug abuse

I ()



prevention program for students in grades 6-7 were at least 50% less
likely than students in a control group to use alcohol, cigarette% or
marijuana one year after the study. Parents of participating students
were more likely to report reduced alcohol use and increased
physical activity. The program supplemented peer pressure
raistance skills training with parental involvement, community
organization, and promotion of local health polity change. (Pentz,
et al., 1989)

Current federal excise tax rates vaty considerably by alcohol
products. The tax rate per gallon of beer is S038, compared with
S1.07 for wine and S13.50 for liquor. Studies have shown that
raising the tax of a six-pack of beer by 21.5 cents would significantly
reduce teenage drinking and highway mortality among youth ages
18-20 by 27%. (Center for Science in the Public Interest ECSPII,
1991; CSPI, 1989)

A 1989 study showed that countries with bans on spirits advertising
have about 10% lower alcohol consumption and motor vehicle
fatality rata than countries with no bans, and those that ban
advertising beer and wine have about 23% lower alcohol
consumption and motor vehicle fatality rates. (Saffer, 1989)

November 15, 1991
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Chairwoman Samoan& And let me yield to Congressman John-
son for an wnini sta_tement.

Mr. JOHNSON. ThSWE you.
I have, really, no formal opening statementI am anxious to go

on to the testimony here this morningother than to commend
you, Chairwoman broeder, for holding this hearing. I think it is
a timely, critically important issue.

As a former prosecutor in a college town and as a father of two
teenaged sons, this is an issue that I have had tome personal con-
cern about for some time. It has been a matter of I. con-
cern to me, both in the state legislature in South atihere
in the Congress. It is, I think, a tremendous problem that we face.

I have, as well, some concerns about the unique circumstances of
our Native American population and their struggles with alcohol
in my home state of South Dakota.

So I am looking forward to the testimony here today, and, hope-
fully, this will lead us a little further down the road towards a leg-
islative agenda where we can take some constructive steps to deal
with this very critical problem. Thank you.

Chairwoman SCHIUMEDIER. So we welcome you again, and Con-
Fressman Wolf will be here shortly. Let us yield the floor to you. It
rs all yours.

STATEMENT OF ANTONIA C. NOVELLO, M.D., M.P.H., SURGEON
GENERAL, U.S. PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF
HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES, WASHINGTON, DC

Dr. Novina.o. Thank you so much, Madam Chair, Mr. Johnson
and Mr. Wolf.

I am pleased to have the opportunity to talk to you about under-
age drinking and what I have found to be its key issues and its po-
tential solutions.

I have been working on this issue since Se .'" - r of 1990, when
I launched what I now realize was a fact-;- ding mission on my
part. I toured the country talking to community leaders, to teach-
?rs, to kids and to everyone about the problems of underage drink-

wthat I learned in that month has served me well and certainly
underscores the basis of all our teen drinking prevention efforts.
That is, prevention works best if the message that our youth gets
at home is the are he gets at school, is the one he gets in the com-
munity and is the one that be gets from his peers. If this clear and
consistent message cannot be provided, second best is to have clear
and consistent messages from the parent, reinfe- ced by measages in
the school.

I also began to learn then, and I relearn every time I look at the
issue, how pervasive underage drinking le and how it is truly the
mainstream drug used that plagues our communities and our fami-
lies.

I began to learn then and I relearn everyday how pervasive also
are the mixed messages we constantly send our chilth-en about al-
cohol. I agree with Dr. Mason, our Assistant Secretary of Health,
when he says we have made tremendous progress in the illicit drug

1 2
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war, and that is because we are forever sending nonmized mes-

Bar= tell you that at this stage of the game we are losing the one
on alcohol because we are allowing mixed messages to go on and
on.

Our health message is clear. The use of alcohol by young people
can lead to serious health =sequences far beyond those well-
known about drinking and drivingthe likes of absenteeism, van-
dalism, date rape, truancy, theft and random violence, to name a
few. But that namw directly conflicts with the enticing drumbeat
of ads that say drink me and you will be cool, drink me and you
will be glamorous, or drink me and you will have fun.

Since September of 1990. I have conducted a very carefully
thought-out campaign to tu' to deal with this issue, and I cen tell
you that it has culminated in the invaluable series of reports by
the Inspector General, Dick Kusserow.

Prior to those reports I have gotten involved, and I can tell you I
took the following steps to bring the issue of underage drinking to
the American public:

In the fall of 1990, I helped launch the Office of Substance Abuse
Prevention's "Pienselo"an alcohol prevention campaign that was
targeted to Hispanic youth, because, as you well know, 90 percent
of the billboards in our communities have a picture of alcohol
Halloween advertising was being used by the alcohol industry at
that time.

I regret to add that, although my most recent press conference
on alcohol advertising occurred just after Halloween, brewers still
ran Halloween campaigns with the likes of Elvira and the likes of
others, very similar to what they did last year.

In Jiumary of 1991, I held a press conference on Cisco, calling for
the repackaging of this fortified wine that looked like a wine
cooler, 'but we knew it was equivalent to five shota of vodka.

In spring of 1991, I held a press conference on Spring Break pro-
motional activities on college drinking where I asked the industry
to please remove all their ads from the places where they were,
and I can tell you that it did very well in Miami Beach, but it
didn't do very well in Padre Island.

I can also tell you that, together with the Treasury's Bureau of
Alcohol, Tobacco and Firearms, we have worked to do research, to
try to assess the effectiveness of the current warning label.

In June of 1991, I released the first set of reports from Inspector
General Kusserow"Youth and Alcohol: Drinking Habits, Access,
Attitudes and Knowledge" and "Do They Know What They ArePt

And t e studies showed that at least 8 million American teen-
agers use alcohol every week, and almost half a million go on
weekly binges of five drinks in a row, confirming earlier surveys bythe National Institute on Dnig Abuse. Junior and senior Iiigh
school students drink, every year, 35 percent of all wine coolers
and 1.1 billion cans of beer, or 102 million gallons.

Many teenagers, as many as four million of those who drink, are
using alcohol to handle stress and to handle boredom, and many of
them drink alone, breaking the old stereotype of party drinking
and peer pressure.

3
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Labeling is a big problem. Two out of three teenagers cannot dis-
tinguish alcoholic from nonalcoholic beverages because of the way
they appear similar on the store shelves.

And the idea of designated driver has to be looked upon again.
Although 92 percent of the adolescents know that drinking and
driving is dangerous, 7 million of them still bum rides with their
friends, even though they know they are drunk.

Teenagers lack essenda knowlWge: = about alcohol too. Very few
are getting clear and reliable information about alcohol. They don't
know the minimum age; 5.6 million do not know the minimum age
for purchasing alcohol, and, worse, almost 2 million do not even
know that a law exists.

Alcohol intoxication affects 2.6 million teenagers who do not
know that a person can die from an overdose of alcohol. And one-
third believe that coffee, taking a shower or getting fresh air can
actually sober you up.

Relative strength and equivalenciesthis is very hard for me, be-
cause the teenagers, 80 percent of them do not know that one shot
of whiskey and one can of beer have the same equivalence of alco-
hol. And at least 55 percent do not know that a can of beer has the
same amount of alcohol as four ounces of wine.

'Two-th;rds of the teenagers who drink, or an equivalent of 7 mil-
lion, walk into a store, buy the alcohol, and there is no one else to
supervise it. And on top of that, 3.4 million of them on the other
side of the counter sell it to them without any supervision.

And as we learn, because of the 1935 Federal Alcohol Adminis-
tration Act, it is against the law, since 1935, to label beer or malt
liquor with the content of alcohol.

And as a result of those reports, I have taken the following
action: I have established a small, internal task force on alcohol la-
beling composed of policy and staff officials from HHS, BATF and
the FTC. And the purpose of the task force is to formulate recom-
mendations regardIng clear alcohol content labeling on all alcohol-
ic beverages, including beer, inclu. I wine coolers.

In September of 1991, we rel r- the second report of the IG,
and this one was the enforcement of the drinking law: "Laws and
Enforcement: Is the 21-year-old Drinking Age a Myth?" And also
available is a "Compendium of State Laws on Youth and Alcohol."

The report showed that, as it stands today, minimum drinking
law is largely a myth. Two-thirds of the teens who drink, almost 7
million simply walk into a store, buy what they need, and there is
no supervision. Therefore, the state laws, as they exist today, they
are riddled with loopholes, they are riddled with laxity, and they
are riddled with lip service.

The National Minimum Drinking Age Act of 1984 started out
with five exceptions. While the Act prohibits the sale to minors, it
says that public possession does not include poeeession for an estab-
lished religious purpose, when accompanied lbw a parent or a guard-
ian older than 21, for medical purposes as prescribed by a licensed
medical professional, in private clubs or establishments, or when
you are legally employed by a duly-licensed manufacturer, whole-
saler or retailer.

4
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Thew exemptions have become loopholes in some cases, and
while states have the option to close these loopholes, many have
not.

I will give you an example. In five states and the District of Co-
lumbia, purchase of alcoholic beverages by minors is not specifical-
IY

In 88 states, because of these loopholes, possession of alcohol by a
minor is not specifically illegal.

In 21 states, because of these loopholes, consumption by minors is
not specifically illegal.

Anti the worst of them a, in 44 states of this land, adolescents
as early as 17 years of age in some states can sell and serve alto-

beverages without any supervision, and the law allows that.So I can tell youlet me be clear about one thing. Unen-
forcement of the law is not always due to lackadaisical attitudes on
the part of the state and the local governments. Many states have
absolute difficulty enforcing the law because of budget and staff re-
strictions, because of low priority to enforce the law, and the lack
of Alcoholic Beverages Control Boards or ABC jurisdiction over
minors.

Police also point out that parents do not like their children to be
arrested for doing what everyone else does.

And one official, describing enforcement of alcohol law, said it is
a nn-win situ tion. And another commented, local police have an-
other priority. Their priority is illegal drugs, and, therefore, they
ignore alcohol as the most commonly-used drug in this country.

And, by and large, there are only nominal penalties against ven-
dors and minors when the laws are violated. And while vendors
nitkv have fines or their licenses suspended, license revocation inthis country is a rarity. Licenses have never been revoked unlesa
they have been tied to drugs and/or to prostitution, but not for just
seliltil

to a minor.
the penalties against the youth who violate the law areA

often not a deterrent. And even when strict penalties exist, the
courts are lenient and they do not apply them.

The report not only listed such problems, but definitely it ad-
dressed numerous ways by which states in spite of these loopholes
are doing the best they can.

In that sense, let me take a moment to share with you what
some states are doing. The most important one is 27 states delay,
suspend or revoke a driver's license when a yotmg person is drink-
ing or in illegal possession of alcohol. This is considered by experts
to be the very most effective approach, if not the most effective ap-
proach today. Some require community service or enrollment in a
treatment program. And 10 states ask for vendors to require a
signed statement if they are doubtful of the legality of the person's
identification. This has the benefit of protecting the vendor against
penalties, and some states even require signed affidavits when they
are not comfortable with the person's ID.

Sting operations have also been used. And education of vendors
has helped to reduce sales to minors, too. Eleven otates mandate
training for vendors. Some other states encourage voluntary pro-
grams. However, because the vendors' turnover is so high, to be

5
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able to implement this we have to make sure that management
also attends these meetings in which they are trained.

Twenty-three states have civil liability or so-called dram shop
laws, and they require lawsuits against persons who provide Wm.
hol to minors. Only South Dakota, I am sorry to say, prohibits such
suits.

In 1985, the American Bar Association recommended that all
states enact statutes against persons who knowingly sell alcohol to
minors. And, in 1985, the Federal government funded the develop-
ment of a model dram shop law. This model drain shop law allows
lawsuits for damages resulting from negligent alcohol sales tominors.

And one state official told us quite clearly, our dram shop law
has made industry much more responsive, and you have to make
the people empowered in order to effect the vendors' well-being.
And for that, dram shop law seems to be a way to go.

On the same note, we are seeing over and over again the poten-
tial for the kind of tragedy that happened on the eastern shore in
this last summer where Brian Ball got all he wanted to drink for
$3, and he took 26 shots of vodka and died two hours later. I can
tell youparties where underage drinking gets out of hand and no
adult is held liable seem to be a problem in this land.

And I can tell you that 10 states have adopted what we call
social host laws that hold the parent or the adult liable for any
consequences of underage drinking on their property.

Officials have used other effective practices. They send letters to
parents about the law. They have parents attend treatment or
counseling. They have toll-free lines for complaints. Alabama
issues press releases on the names of minoru that were arrested for
violations. Michigan makes sure that they do sting operations. And
many states require notices to be posted listing the penalties for
serving to minors and penalties for minors themselves.

This is creative, and this is valuable. At the Federal level we
need to publiciva such ideas. And, in fact, I have said repeatedly
when you look into the 21 year law, these states are in the driver's
seat for the closing of the loopholes. The Federal level can onlytake care of those ones that publicly use false identifications, but
the states are the ones who are in the driving seat in everything
else.

As a result of states' comments and concerns about the wide-
spread availability of the false Ins, I have met with representatives
from the Justice 1Department, from the FBI, from the Secret Serv-
ice and from the Postal Service, not to Mention the Department of
Transportation, trying to see how mut we start looking at ways by
which the Federal level could help reduce the problems with false
identification and with the mailing of false ID kits, which seem tobe rampant in the country. And we have been told that anywhere
you go you can buy these for at least $12.

So, that being the case, on November 4 I released the fmal
report, which is the one that deals with "Youth and Alcohol: Con-
trolling Alcohol Advertising That Appeals to Youth."

Concern over alcohol advertising arises because most alcohol ad-
vertising goes beyond the one describeddescribing the specific

16
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qualities of the beverage. It creates a glamorous, pleasurable image
that may mislead the youth.

In September, 1991, a poll was done by the Wirth lin Group that
thowed that '73 percent of respondents in the United States agree
that alcohol advertising is a =Or contributor to underage drink-
ing. And this goes very much with the feeling by all older Ameri-
cans that the industry is on the wrong track. Also, one of the rea-
sons for which they felt that the industry was on the wrong track
was that the alcohol ads tamet the youth. This finding bolsters the
19 BATF poll in which 50 percent of the American respondents
believe that alcohol advertising influences underage youth to drink
alcoholic beverages.

I am very concerned. I am extremely concerned. I cannot help
but think of the young people that I see every day that have been
involved in accidents, and, really, looking to the way by which inju-
ries really put them in total disadvantage, relevant to their peers.
For me, that is devastating. And as I have said, the truth of the
agony that drinking brings to youth is quite different from the fan-
tasy and the fun that is depicted in the ads.

And let me be very clear. The kinds of als that appeal to our
young people are appealing to some degree co many of us. And, in
that sense, it is different, because our young people in their search
for identity, their doubts about their own popularity and their
doubts about their own sexual attractivenessin that awkward
moment which is adolescence they are particularly vulnerable.

And that is the part that worries me, because, according to
recent research, I can tell you that there are four types of ads that
attract youth, and those are the ones that make lifestyle a peals,
the ones that have sexual appeals, the ones that use sports figures
in them which are heroes or heroines, and those where risky activi-
ties are depicted like there was no risk at all, when you do this
riarticular one. Those are the ones where we have the skiing, the
boating race, the one that goes into mountain climbing. Alany
people l.00k at this and believe that it is okay to do this in the pres-
ence of drinkizw, without realizing that there are so many conse-
quences attached to the risk.

The answers on how to limit advertising appeals to youth are not
as simple as I suspected. There are many problems here. We found
that when you look into the government and the industry control,
it is a profoundly complicated problem, and probably., as you say,
that is why not many people have gotten involved in the past.

But this is a time in which the Surgeon General Is a public
health official. She is a public health person, and for that it makes
it a little bit more different, because we look into the problem with
objectives, goals, time limits, and, most importantly, what is the
problem and how to approach it in steps. That is what I have done
all the time.

But I can tell you, not only do we have a fragmented and indi-
rect control of the Federal and state level, but the existing volun-
tary guidelines of the industry are unenforceable as well.

In spite of this, several things are clear. First, we all have a role
to play if we are going to solve this problem. And, most important-
ly, if we are truly committed, then we will make a difference, but if
we are just speaking like we have spoken for many years in the

51-718 - 92 - 2
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past, then the foroblem will continue, and then at the end of 20years we will all be responsible for not having taken the window ofopportunity.
Let me summarize the report's findings and tell you the keypoints. Federal jurisdiction is fragmented among several agencies,BATE', Fly, and even the FDA.
Federal regulations do not specifically prohibit alcohol ads thatappeal to youth. The primary goal of BATF and Fre regulation onadvertisement is to ensure that consumers receive truthful and ac-curate information about products.
And the BATrs enforcement authority is limited, because with-out state regulations that mirror the BAns regulations, BATF hasno ability to regulate malt beverage labeling or advertising. Also,unlike vintners and distillers, brewers are not required to obtainpermits from BATF, and, therefore, BATF lacks an important toolof enforcement.
States have difficulty adopting legislation to control alcohol ad-vertising. And pressure on state legislators from vested interestscan be barriers to regulating alcohol advertising.And alcohol industry standards do not effectively restrict adsthat appeal to youth, and they are unenforceable. They do not spe-cifically address the types of ads the public is concerned about, andthe codes are strictly voluntary.
The network enforcement is based on negotiation with advertis-ers. And while the networks negotiate with the advertisers overthe standard, they must also attract advertising revenues to beable to stay in business.
A case study of five ads found that the current regulations andstandards have not deterred advertisers from using the ads thatappeal to youth.
So what are the solutions?
As you know, I had a press conference on the fourth of thismonth, and I called for the industry's voluntary elimination of al-cohol advertising that appeals to youth on the basis of lifestyles, onthe basis of sexual appeal, on the basis of sports figures, and on thebasis of risky activities, as well as the advertising with the moreblatant youth appeals of cartoon characters and those that haveyouth slang, absolutely so.
This requires action by all of us. As I said earlier, in order to winthe war for the children, we must do away with mixed messages.I have called upon the industry to voluntarily give up thesekinds of ads, ideally by adhering to voluntary codes that are clearand workable, but practically by each manufacturer simply refus-ing to use these kind of ads.
I call upon states to continue their efforts to limit advertising,and I urge communities to provide the grass root support thatmakes such limits a reality. And I call upon communities generallyto adopt and support creative prevention programs such as the onethat I see in Roanoke, Virginia, which is exce lent, and also ProjectSTAR that I see in Kansas city.
I urge schools to make alcohol education a part of the curriculumfrom the earliest grades to college, and I can also tell you that thecurriculum must include not only the teaching about alcohol butalso teaching resistance education and risk avoidance techniques.

I s
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And finally, I urge families, the parents and the children, for
once and for all, to talk about alcohol, talk to each other about the
ads, and talk to each other about how to distinguish truth from fic-
tion.

For my part, I have invited a small group of CEOs from the moot
important parts of the industry to meet privately with me to dis-
cuss what they can do to eliminate these ads and what we can do
together to protect the health of the young people. I am pleased to
say that their ready acceptance gives me hope that we might be on
the right track.

In conclusion, let me thank Madam Chair, Mr. Johnson and Con-
gressman Wolf for having given me this opportunity to tell you
today what I am doing regarding underage drinking. I can tell you
that only through the efforts of you, the schools, the parents, the
communities, the industrythroughout the countryis the only
way in which we will find lasting ways by which we can solve this
problem, because we are not only saving the lives of kids, but the
quality of those lives, and I believe that today that is the most pre-
cious thing that we have to look forward to, the protection of the
children.

Thank you very much.
[Prepared statement of Antonia C. Novell% M.D., M.P.H., fol-

lows:]

1 9
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PREPARES S'FATRMENT OF ANTONIA C. Novia.w, M.D., M.P.H., SURGEON GENERAL,U.S. PUBLIC HEALTH SERVICE, DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES,WASHINGTON, DC

o Good morning, Madame Chairman. Thank you very much for
inviting me. I'm pleased to have the opportunity to talk toyou about underage drinking -- and what I have found to be
its key issues and potential olutions.

o I have been working in this issue since September, 1990,
when I launched what I now realize was a "fact finding"
mission on my part. I toured the country talking to
community leaders, to teachers, to kids about the problem of
underage drinking.

o What I learned in that month has served me well -- and
certainly underscore. the basis of all our teen drinking
prevention efforts. That is, prevention works best if the
message the young person gets at home is the one he gets at
school, and is the one reinforced by his community and his
peers.

If this clear and consistent oessage can't be provided,
second best is to have clear end consistent messages from
the parents, reinforced by message. in school.

o I also began to learn then -- and I relearn it every time I
look at this issue -- how pervasive underage drinking is,
and how it is truly the mainstream drug used that plagues
most communities and families.

o I began to learn then - and relearn every day -- how
pervasive also are the mixed messages we send to our
children about alcohol. I agree with Assistant Secretary for
Health Dr. James Meson when he says we've made progress in
the illicit drug war because our youth have gotten
consistent messages from their families* their schools,
their communities, their nation -- and their media --
regarding the consequences of getting involved with drugs.

We're losing the war on underage drinking, however because
we are allowing mixed messages to go on. Our health message
is clear -- "use of alcohol by young people can lead to
serious health consequences far beyond those well-known
about drinking and driving -- absenteeism, vandalism, date
rape, truancy, theft and random violence. But that message
directly conflicts with the enticing drum beat of ads
saying, °drink me and you will be cool. Drink me and youwill be glamorous. Drink me and you will have funt-

o Since September 1990, I have conducted a carefully thought-
out campaign against underage drinking that recently
culminated in the invaluable series of reports done for me
by HH.S Inspector General.
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Prior to those reports, the first set of which were released
in June, 1991, I took the following steps to bring the issue
of underage dxinking to the American publict

In the fall of 19901 I helped launch the Office of
Sdbstance Abuse Prevention "Piensalot" alcohol
prevention campaign targeted to Hispanic youth, and
held a press conference drawing attention to Halloween
advertising used by the alcohol industry. I regret to
add that, although my most recent press conference on
alcohol advertising occurred after Halloween this year,
brewers still ran Halloween campaigns with the likes of
Elvira and others quite similar to last year.

January. 19911 I hold a press conference on Cisco,
calling for repackaging of this fortified wine that
looked like a wine cooler and had been responsible for
quite a number of problems.

In SpElpg. 1991, I held a press conference on Spring
Break promotional activities and college drinking.
Since then Treasury's Bureau of Alcohol, Tobacco, and
Firearms has asked for my help and the help of the
Public Health Service in assessing current research on
the effectiveness of the current warning label.

I. Then, in June, 1991, I released the first set of reports
from Inspector General Richard Kusseraw -- Youth anci
Alcoh91Lintpkina Habite&Accees. Attitudes and Enewlegge
and Do They Know What They Axe Drinking?

These studies showed that:

At leapt gi million American teenagers use alcohol every
week. and almost half a million go on a weekly binge
jor 5 drinks in a raw) -- confirming earlier surveys by
the National Institute on Drug Abuse.

Junior and senior high school students drink every
Year, 35 percent of all wine coolers sold in the U.S.
(31 million gallon) and 2.1 billion cans of beer (102
million gallons).

MAny teenagers as many as 4 million of those who
drink are using alcohol to handle stress And
Deredem. And many of them drink alone, breaking
the old stereotype of party drinking.

labeling Ili a bie_vroblem. Two out of three
teenagers cannot distinguish alcoholic from non-
alcoholic beverages because they appear similar on
store shelves.

Ar
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22a3slecid_tilnignassuagjoic Isn't enough --
Although 92 percent of them know that drinking and
driving is wrong, 6.8 million teenagers are still
riding with drivers who have been drinking.

Teenagers lack essential knowledge about alcohol.
Very few are getting clear and reliable
information about alcohol and ite effects. They
don't know:

_

MP

mialmajums 5.6 million teenagers do not know
the minimum legal age for purchasing alcohol or
worst still, almost 2 million do not even know a
law exists.

mg2haLciatistairatingjus 2.6million
teenagers don't know that a person can die from an
overdose of alcohol. 1/3 believe that coffee,
taking a cold shower, or getting fresh air can
*sober you up."

Relative 8tonothanauivalenciess This is a hard
one on my ego, given that I've been hammering on
this one for a year -- but 221 of these teenagers
do not know that a can of beer has the same amount
of alcohol as a shot of whiskey! And 12. do not
know that a can of beer hes the same amount of
alcohol as a glass of wine!

Two thirds of teenagers who drink or an
equivalent of 7 plilion are pble to walk into
a storp_pnd buy their own alcohol (often
without being poked tp show an Tj.). Our
laws are obviously not working.

And we learned that, because of the 1935 Federal
Alcohol Administration Act, it is against the law for
beer and malt beverages to carry alcohol content on
their labels!

AA a result of this first set of reports, I took the
following action:

I established a small, internal task force on alcohol
labeling composed of policy and staff officials from
HIM, Treasury (SATT), and the FTC.

The purpose of the task force is to formulate recommen-
dations regarding clearer alcohol content labeling on
all alcoholic beverages, including beer and wine
coolers.
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In Septeabgr. 1991, we released the second set of IG
reports, this one on enforcement of underage drinking laws
called, Iowa and Sntexcemenp I. the 21 vear -old Drinklpg
Ace a Myth? Also available is a gommendium of Stete Laws
go_Xeuth and Alcohol.

This report showed that;

Aa it stands today the federally-mandated 21-year old
minimum drinking law is largely a myth. Two-thirds of
teens who drink, almost 7 million, simply walk into a
store and buy alcohol. State laws, aliaw this because
they °are riddled with loopholes, laxity, and lip
service.'

The National minimum Drinking Age Act of 1984 started
out with five exemptions. While the act prohibits
sales to minors it says that °public possession" does
not includes

for an establi.shed religious purpose

when accompanied by a parent, spouse, or legal
guardian age . or older

medical purposes when prescribed or administered
by a licensed medical professional or institution

in private clubs or establishments, and

in the course of lawful employment by a duly
licensed manufacturer, wholesaler, or retailer.

These exemptions have become loopholes in some cases, and
while states have the option to close these loopholes, many
have not. For example,

In five states and the District of Columbia,
purchase of alcoholic beverage by minors is
not specifically illegal.

In 30 states, because of exceptions to the
law, possession of alcohol by minors is not
specifically illegal.

In 21 etatee, consumption by minors is not
specifically illegal.

And in 44 etates, minors themselves can sell
and serve alcoholic beverages, without adult
supervisors.
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But let no be clear about one thing. The unenforcement of
the law is not always due to lackadaleical attitudes on the
part of state and local governments. Many States have
difficulty enforcing these law' because of budget and staff
restrictions, low priority to enforce these laws, and lack
of Alcoholic Beverages Control Board or *ABC" jurisdiction
over minors.

Police also point out that parents do not like their
children arrested for "doing what everyone else does." One
official described enforcement of alcohol laws as 'a no-win"
situation. And another commented, 'Local police have
another priority -- [illicit) drugs. They ignore alcflhol."

And by and large, there are only nominal penalties against
vendors and minors when they violate these laws. While
vendors may have fines or their licenses suspended, license
revocations are rare unless there is prostitution or illegal
drugs tied to it. The penalties against the youth who
violate the laws ars often not deterrents. Even when strict
penalties exist, courts are lenient and do not apply them.

The report not only listed such problems, but identified
innovative ways in which states and localities in spite of
the loopholes, the key actors here -- have addressed them.
Let me take a moment and share with you same of the more
innovative ways states have grappled with these enforcement
issues.

TWenty-seven states delay, suspend, or revoke a
driver's license when a young person is drinking or in
illegal possession of alcohol. This is considered by
experts to be a very effective approach, if not the
most effective approach, to this problem.

Some require community bervice or enrollment in a
treatment or counseling program. Ten Otates ask
vendors to require a signed statement if they are
doubtful about the legality of the persoi's
identification -- this has the benefit of protecting
the vendor against penalties, and some states even
require signed affidavits from the minors themselves.

Sting operations have also been used. These operations
consist of sending m-oore into stores and restaurants
to purchase alcohol. If the employee sells alcohol to
the minor, an undercover agent will cite or arrest the
employee and/or vendor.

Education of vendue has helped to reduce sales to
minors. faeyen States mandate such training for
vendors: some other States encourage voluntary
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programs. However, the turnover in staff in vendor
establishmente lessens the effectiveness of this
training if management does not also participate.

TWentv-thre, State". have civil liability or *dram shop"
laws which are key. Theee laws allow laweuits against
persons who provide alcohol to minors. Only South
Dakota, prohibits such suits. In 1905, the American
Bar Association recommended that all States enact
statutes to allow lawsuits against persons who
knowingly sell alcohol to minors.

And in 1905, the Federal government funded the
development of a model dram shop law. This model law
allows lawsuits for damages resulting from negligent
alcohol sales to minors. One state official told us
quite clearly, "our dram-shop laws have made industry
more responsive. You have to empower the people to
affect vendors' well-being."

On the smme note, we are seeing over and over again the
potential for the kind of tragedy that occurred
recently on Maryland's eastern shore where Brian Ball,
25 years old, drank 26 shots of vodka at an "all you
can drink" party and died two days later -- parties
where underage drinking gets out of hand, and no adult
is held liable. Ten states have adopted so-called
-social host" lawe that hold the host adult or parent
liable for any consequences of underage drinking on
their property.

Officials have other effective practices including
sending letters to parents about the law; having
parents attend treatment or counseling with their
child; and toll-free numbers for camplaints. Alabama
issues press releases with the names of minors arrested
for alcohol violations. Michigan publishes the results
of vendor sting operations. Many States require that
notices be posted listing penalties for serving to
minors and penalties for minors themselves. These
creative approaches are valuable. At the Federal
level, we need to publicise such ideas so that states
can adopt them if appropriate to their jurisdictions.

In fact, as I have said repeatedly, the states are in the
driver's eat when it comes to implementing and enforcing
the law. We at the Federal level can do all the talking and
publicity of these problem all we want, but the states are
the key actors here.

As a result of States' conments and concerns about.the
widespread availability of false IDs, however, I met
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representatives from the Department of Justice, the FBI, the
Postal Service, the Secret Service and Transportation to
start looking at ways in which we at the Federal level could
help reduce problems with false IDe. We are looking into
this.

III. Finally, on fflovevber 4. I released the Inspector General's
final report entitled, "'path and Alcohols Controllinq
Alcohol Advertipina Thatikposals to Youth.

O Concern over alcohol advertising arises because much
alcohol advertising goes beyond describing the specific
qualities of the beverage. It creates a glamorous,
pleasurable image that may mislead youth about alcohol.

In a September, 1991 poll done by the Wirthlin Group,
fully 73 percent of respondents agree that alcohol
advertising is a major contributor to underage
drinking. Additionally, the majority of Americans
think the alcohol industry Is "on the wrong track,"
with one of the reasons being that alcohol "ads target
the young." This finding bolsters a 1998 SAW poll in
which SO percent of respondents believe that alcohol
advertising influences underage youth to drink
alcoholic beverages.

o I am deeply concerned. I cannot help but think of the
young people whose bodies are broken, their lives
ruined by injuries related to their awn or others,
drinking. That is devastatino -- and, as r have said,
it is a truth quite far from the fantasy and fun
depicted in many of these ads.

And let me be very clear. The kinds of ads that appeal
to our young people are appealing to some degree to til
of us, but our young people, in their search for
identity, their doubts about their own popularity and
sexual attractiveness, are particularly vulnerable.
And that is the part that worries me. According to
current research, youth are attracted to ads thatt

sake lifestvle appeals -- with attractive models,
imaginary peers, and attractive lifestyles to
emulate.

Fiske sexual anneals

use fliertelioures -- who usually are youth
heroes.

show risky activities suck as skiing, boating,
race car driving, mountain climbing -- leading

9 6
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many people, particularly yuung people, to think
that it is acceptable for people to drink and
participate in that activity, and worse, that
there are no consequences.

o The answers on how to limit alcohol advertising'a
appeal to youth are not as simple as I suspected.
Instead, what we found in looking at governmental and
industry control, is a profoundly complicated problem.
Not only do we have fragmented and indirect controls at
the Federal and state level, but the existing voluntary
guidelines of the industry are unenforceable as well.

o In spits of this, several things are clear. First, we
all have a role to play in solving this problem. And
secondly, if we are truly committed by working
together, we gm solve it.

Let me briefly :summarize the report's key findings to
provide some indication of where to start looking for
solutions:

o yederal_iurisdictioq in framante4 among several
agencies -- the Bureau of Alcohol, TObacco and
Firearms (BATF), the Food and Drug Administration
(FDA), and the Federal Trade Commission (FTC).

o Federal regulatione do not specifiggllv orohtbit
alcohol ads thin aoceal to Youths The primary goal
of the BATT and FTC regulations on advertising is
to ensure that consumers receive truthful and
accurate information about products.

o The BATF's enfoxvement authority is limited,: Without
State regulations that mirror MTV's regulations, SAW
has no ability to regulate malt beverage labeling or
advertising. Also, unlike vintners and distillers,
brewers are not required to obtain permits frt.11 BATF.
Therefore, BATP lacks an important enforcemen' tool.

ftetes have difficulty adopting legislation to
control alcohol advertising: Pressures on State
legislators from vested interests can be a barrier
to regulating alcohol advertising.

alcohql industmatapdards oftnot effectively
restrict ads ttult armee). to vauthand they are
unenforceable; They do not specifically address
the types of ads the public is concerned about,
and the codes are strictly voluntary.
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o Network evasalant_iti based on neootiatien with
advectisersA While the networks negotiate with
advertisers cmer their standards, they must also
attract advertising revenues to stay in business.

And what are the solutions?

As you know, at the November 4th press conference, I calledfor industry's voluntary elimination of alcohol advertising
that appeals to youth on the basis of lifestyle appeals,
sexaml appeal, sports figures, or risky activities, as well
as advertising with the more blatant youth appeals of
cartoon characters and youth slang.

This requires action by all of us. As I said earlier, in
order to win this war for our children, we mat do awsy with;nixed nessages.

I have called upon the industry to voluntarily give up these
kinds of ads -- ideally by adhering to voluntary codes thatare clear and workable, but practically, by each
manufacturer simply refusing to use these kinds of ads.

I called upon States to continue their efforts to limit
youth appeals in advertising, and I urged communities toprovide the grassroots support that makes such limits areality. And I called upon communities generally to adoptand support creative prevention programs such as the one inRoanoke or Project STAR in Kansas City.

I urged schools to make alcohol education a central part of
the health curriculum from the earliest grades all the waythrough college and I must add, this curriculum must includeteaching resistance education and risk avoidance techniques.

And, finally, I urged families -- parents and children -- totalk to each other about alcohol, about these ads, about
distinguishing trath from fiction.

For my part, I have invited a small, representative group ofCEO's from all segments of the alcohol industry to meetprivately with ma to discuss what they can do to eliminate
these ads and what ue can do to work together to protect thehealth of our young people. I am pleased to say their ready
acceptances of my invitation give me confidence that ue canmake progress.
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in conclusion, let me thank you, Madame Chairperson, and the
members of the Commdttee for the opportunity to speak to you
today about such a pervasive and compelling problem. It is
through your efforts, and those of committed parents,
schools, communities, and governments throughout this
country that we will find and institute lasting solutions
that save the lives -- and the quality of those lives -- of
our Nation's most precious resource, our young people.

29
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Chairwoman ScHaososa Thank you so much. Again, we really,
really appreciate your courage and your leadership in this.

Let me yield first to Congressman Johnson.
Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you, Madam Chair.
Have you shared some of your proposals and recommendations

with the Secretary of Education? Has all Federal bureaucracy itself
got its act together in terms of working towards a strategy where
the Secretary of Education, for instance, could be promoting
changes in the curriculum and helping_ to assist with school dis-
tricts to develop the resources they need? Or is this an issue that to
this point largely is over here in your shop?

Dr. Novw.o. I think your question is excellent, and one of the
things that hapwned the moment that I sent the first report out of
these five was tt the Department of Education absolutely became
part of it. Because one of the data that we found is that 83 percent
of the revenues of school papers are paid by the industry, and
when that is the case, I want to make sure that them is something
in the college that is happening that takes the information from
the education wt. I have gotten very good responses from the De-
partment of FAucation, absolutely.

Mr. JOHNSON. Subsequent to your press conference, which has
been recent, I appreciate, has there been any response from the in-
dustry, other than for the agreement of some of the CEOs to meet
with you?

Dr. Novsuo. I can tell you that I have gotten calls from mem-
bers of the industry, and when I requested the meeting, somewhere
along the way there was this doubt if this would be something that
they would agree to. I can tell you I was so pleased, 24 hours after
the letter must have been received, they were all accepting the in-
vitation.

It seems to me if you open dialogrue within the business commu-
nity you can bring the problem forth, without hal/in* to tell them
what to do, and that is why I think that this meeting is key.

Mr. JoaNsoN. Is this problem of adolescent alcohol abuse some-
what unique to the Unit.ed States? There are other countries that
don't have the network of laws and restrictions that weon youth-
ful alcohol consumption in Europe and so on. Is there something
unique about the United States that lends itself, despite all the re-
strictions and the laws we have, to the continuing abuse of alcohol?

Dr. Noviru.o. I will answer your question in two porta
It seems to rne that the United States has a problem with under-

age drinking, but it is not Just the United States. Obviously, it is
happening in many countries, and it is in such quantity that 28
countries have decided to .put their data together and brill* it as a
report that will be available in the spring of 1992, suggesting that
they also want to look into this in a very cohesive way, so that is
good.

Here is my biggest problemmy perception is that this is a rite
of passage. The public perception of the problem, perhaps, has not
allowed a workable solution for so long, and simply because it
exists does not mean that it has to continue.

And perhaps this might be the first time where 'we are going to
look into something that might have a grasp not only on the kids
but also in the community. Maybe because we are in this, Con-
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gressman Johnson, is that when we blamewhen we talk about re-
sponsible drinldng, does that mean that the one who drinks only is
irresponsible?

And in that sense I believe that the problem has to be attacked
from so many angles, the parents, the media, the group, the commu-
nity, even the industry. I don't want the kid to believe that he or
she alone is part of the behavior without some of us directly or in-
directly helping in making them do this.

Mr. JOHNSON. Have there been efforts to quantify or to in some
way evaluate the effectiveness of the various initiatives that you
have outlined that some of the states have taken, the driver's li-
cense revocation, the community service or counseling program,
the sting operations, the vendor education p ? These are all
interesting things, but has there been any effort to evaluate their
relative effectiveness?

Dr. NovEuz. When we did our last report, we had a guideline
for states, just to look to see what they were doing, all the things
that we found, but we also have to give it to the states. This is per-
haps the first time where they have been told the problems of their
state as it is similar or dissimilar to the other states, and this has
just been recently. So I figure that I have to follow these more
closely.

The good part is that in spite of all the loopholes and the conse-
quences of whatever they call, either the resources or the people
resources, states are doing something about it, and in some cases
very good things about it m spite of the odds. But I think we need
this across the board, more than just a few, because the problem is
too ramps' t.

Mr. JOHNSON. Would it be possible to formulate model state legis-
lation that the states could draw from where we take the best of
what the states have done and give them a laundry list of options?
Certainly Federal legislation is a possibility as well, but in the
meantime I think you are doing a positive job ofhelping to educate
the states about what other states are doing but, nonetheless, pro-
vide them with some model legislation that they can draw from.

Dr. NOVELL°. I will make sure that I follow the public health
issue. When it comes to the model legislation, this is why I think
that the key is not the states, but the key will be you. And at least
the awareness that the problem is so vast. It is something I bring
forth in the hearing to see what can be done from your perspective.

But, absolutely, we will need the states to realize that in some
cases the loopholes are too rampant, where they were allowed just
to be exceptions to the law.

Mr. JOHNSON. Thank you. I appreciate your testimony today. I
think it is a very positive contribution.

I yield back.
Chafrwoman SCHROEDER. Thank you.
Congressman Wolf
Mr. WOLF. Thank you.
I want to welcome you, Dr. Novell% and commend you, because I

know that this is a very tough issue, and I know that a lot of
people in the administration, in Congress. or whatever would
rather not take up this issue. These are tough issues, and I do
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think it is important that you speak out. So I want to commendyou on that.
IA me asir you a couple of questions. Is teenage drinking up ordown?
Dr. NOVELL°. It Upends on the eyes of the behaier,Mr. Worx. ComwW to say 20 years ago.Dr. Nov zuo. When one looks into the survey of the high schoolsand when one looks into the drug use in Amenca, one realizes thatteenage drinking might be diminished more if one looks into thelast ten years.
Where it seems not to go down is binge the drinking offive drinks in a row, and that is not as . ed as we wouldlike.
Mr. Wois. So then, would you say binge drinking has gone up?Dr. Novicwo. It has not stabilized as much as the otherif fAt all, has not dropped. In that case it is five drinks one after theof her.
Mr. Wois. What do you mean by five drinks?
Dr. Novsaxo. Five drinks one right after the other. This stereo-type happens to be something that we don't think about as either aminority or anyone that is poor. That is not the case.The study showed that the average binge drinker in the UnitedStates is 16 years old, is white, is a male and is in the 10th Fade.And he takes as much ar six drinks in a row. That is the majority.There is a minority that is 16, that is white, that is male, that isin the 11th grade and takes 16 drinks in a row. So this is a littlebit, much moreit realty worries me tremendously to get this in-fon-nation out there.

Mr. WOLF. So the average is in the 10tli grade?
Dr. Novzugo. Yes.

Wour. Is it leveling off because it has reached a saturationpoint? For example, a sponge can only hold so muchyou can pourmore water on the sponge, but it can only hold so much. Do youthink it is leveling off because good things are happening, or doyou think the problom has reached the saturation level and can'tget much worse?
Dr. Novmo. I think perhaps the problem is biaer, but it is notperceived as a problem, because, importantly enough, alcohol is notperceived as a cirug. So when you look into this, perhaps not eventhe que 'ions that are adequate are asked relevant to alcohol.But o thing that was really striking in the report was the kidstold memy first drink, I took itthe study was done between the7th grade and the 12th grade. Two twelfth graders told ins, myfirst firink I took in a party. The seventh graders told me, my firstdrink I took it with my parents home with their knowlefte orwithout their knowledge. And sometimes the first drink was takenin the sixth grade.

Maybe as we address this issue, we will realize that it is morerampant, and once we recognize it, we might be able to do some-thing about it. So perhaps the saturation is when you have had toomuch. The statistics may just be what we find, but not the reality.Mr. Wour. What state is doing the best job? If you had to chooseone state that you think is doing the very best job, what statewould that be?
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Dr. Nov zu,o. I have asked myself that question many times, and
there is not one in particular one can pick out But there is one
program, and I am not telling you because it is Virginia, but there
is one program that makes a &fference and that is Roanoke, Vir-
ginia

Mr. Wow. Could you give the committee or our office a copy of
the Roanoke Program? What does the Roanoke Prwam offer?

Dr. NOVELL°. Roanoke apparently had many drasUc problems
with alcohol, and for the last ten years there has not been a death
in Roanoke Valley secondary to drinking, because the community
from the Sheriff's Department to the parents' group to the legisla-
tion to the schools got together and decided this has to stop. So
they found ways by which the kids find fun without drin_king and
then they get remunerated for that, and that has been a ten year
ProPam-

And I sent that myself to the White House to say if you think
this is a point of light, then this should be a complete city full of
1*. hts because of what they have accomplished.

Mr. WOLF. In Fairfax County we now have the all-night alcohol
free graduation parties, and I heard one of the people who orga-
nizes these parties talking about a program somewhere in the
country where children get credits that they can use in stores. Is
that the Roanoke corogram?

Dr. NovErzo. The Roanoke program took that from the ones that
we find sometimes in places like Miami and places like in Texas.
The issue is, sometimes what we have to use is, peer pressure to
make them feel good about what they are doing.

And in this particular 9ne they have an ID, and this ID means
that when you go to a place and you buy a hamburger and you pay
$1.95 and your next door kid pays 55 cents, it means that there is a
show that you are not taking alcoholic beverages, and therefore
there are benefits to have the ID.

So the kids get remunerated in what he or she likes. Movies,
they are cheaper. Tennis shoes get cheaper. Jogging suits, cheaper.
Popcorn gets cheaper. Soda gets cheaper. So it is almost something
like, hey, I have something that shows that I am okay. And Roa-
noke picked that up. Maybe just something that comes with an ID,
silent remuneration, when one pays more than another in the
same line, it gives you a hint.

Mr. Wour. I would appreciate it if you could get Homebody to
come by my office on Monday and drop off that material. I would
like to take a look at the program for Northern Vinia, Fairfax,
Arlington, Loudoun, and maybe write a letter to all the board of
supervisors. We have just had a change in Fairfax county and the
new board would perhaps be willing to take a look at the program.
So if you could have somebody do that. I would appreciate it.

Dr. Novxmo. I will.
Mr. WOLF. To followup on Congressman Johnson's question,

which country is the best? Is there any country that you think has
the leaat amount of trouble? Maybe it is because of demographics
urban, suburban or rural. Is there any country around the world
that is doing veu well? I know there are a lot that have problems.

Dr. Novsixo. The 28 countries that have gotten together because
they have a problem, most of them seem to be northern Europe.

3
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But at this moment I have the feeling that the problem does not
exempt one country in particular.

But the iseue in this, more importantly, is that perhaps the per-
ception in some countries is better, and when we did our analysis,
there were 10 million kids who drank and 10 million who did not
drink. The ones who did not drink, the difference was eimple. The
parents tausflit them the consequences, and they told them where,
when and how much. The schools had a curriculum, absolutely,
and the media took the message out there in a very comprehensive
way. That made a difference between 10 million drinkers and 10
million nondrinkers right here in the United States in their youth.
And so maybe that is what we should just be able to expand.

Mr. Woo.. The role of parents, schools.
Dr. Novicuo. And the media.
Mr. Wois. And media.
Dr. Novittro. Yes.
Mr. WOLF. Did you say BATF is supportive or helpful?
Dr. NONIELLO. Oh, yes. And the Fir, too. Chairman Steiger has

been supremely supportive.
Mr. Wm.. Are you optimistic that your meeting with the CEOs

will lead to changes in the advertisements?
Dr. Noma:). I have to be positive. A positive attitude is going tohelp you. And the mere notion that they responded back in 24

hours makes me feel that something will be accomplished. Maybe,
as they have told me, the industry has told me, this is perhaps one
of the first times that they have been called to the table to talk
about this, rather than being told what to do, and I believe maybe
the way women do politics, but let's bargain.

Mr. WOLF. I believe they should be very sensitive and ought to be
interested in this issue.

Do you have a comment, or does the administration have a posi-tion on the pending Thurmond/Kennedy legislation?
Dr. Novxu.o. At this stage of the game, I have not looked into

this in detail, but the mere notion that it seems to focus on under-age is tremendous.
Mr. WoLe. I want to thank you and commend you. The more you

can do on a voluntary basis the better. It is an important issue, andI do want to commend you for taking it on.
This town is loaded with land mines. I know people don't gener-ally go where there may be problems, and it is easy to go to the

fluff area. But I do commend you because there will be a time
when you won't be the Surgeon General, when you will be sittingwith your husband when you are 65, and saying gee, you know,
when I, 40 years ago, was Surgeon General, if I had only

Chairwoman Scusoimaa. What a politician.
Mr. WOLF [continuing]. If I had only tried this, I think I could

have been successful. But no, I was afraid of what this group or
that group would say, or I was afraid of failure, and therefore I
didn't try.

So I do really commend you. I think underage drinking is a verydifficult issue, and it is a very, very important one. There are prob-ably few that have had a greater impact with regard to young kids
and alcoholism, and I commend you for calling in the CEOs.
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If you can do it on a voluntary basis with a spirit of reconcilia-
tion, you can bring all sides toigether. My sense is that the CEOs
would certainly be interested, knowing the you are as sincere as
you are, to try to fashion something and to work it out.

Again, if I could ask you to have somebody bring by information
on the Roanoke program, I will mail a copy to all the school boards
in Northern Virginia and to all the elected officials in Loudoun,
Fairfax, Arlington, Prince Williams, Falls Church, City of Falls
Ch 4 and Cityof Fairfax, mating them to look at it and maybe

a Northern Virginia regional approach, perhaps it could
be wor Thank you very much.

I thank the Chairwoman for holding the hearing.
Chairwoman Samoan ea. Thank you.
I wanted to ask, in your IG report, you pointed out that about a

third of the people who drank wine coolers were teens, and many
of these were young women, is that right?

Dr. Novsu.o. Yes.
Chairwoman SCHRORDER. One of the things that you pointed out

was the incongruent labeling. Because of that 1935 law, there ie no
labeling out there at all.

One of the things that seems to slow young girls down is labeling
on calories and other such things. Do you think that that would
make any difference in the wine cooler area, if we had a different
kind of labeling law on that or any other thing?

Dr. Novsizo. Two issues came out of that. The most important
one is that I didn't know that since 1985 this country did not label
malt liquor or beer then because it was felt that it would entice
you to drink.

But the consumer of 1935 is not the consumer of 1991. So if you
really have a law and you want to know what power is in there, I
think people need to know what is in the thing that they drink.

But most importantly, my worry is, and to my amazement and to
my surprise, two out of three kids could not ident* if it was alco-
holic versus nonalcoholic, just by the way it appears in the shelves.
But the ones the did not touch the alcohol, they said I saw the
Surgeon General's warning. I don't know what is wrong with it,
but something must be wrong with it.

So if that is the case, the kid's perception of seeing a warning
was more important than reading the label, because it either was
confusing, it was either living down instead of up, or it is either the
same color of what the brand was.

So this is why we said, well, at this stage of the game we have to
make sure that we look into labeling as a way by which the kids
respond to this, andor how do we addresa that? 'We have gone so
long without labeling of malt liquor and beer, and that is when
Powermaster came. And when Powermaster came, one of the issues
that we realize, for every time you drink one of those Powermas-
tars, you could be drinking as much as three beers when you think
you are drinking one.

And that is why we have to get the information to the American
consumer. 1985 and 1991 are decades =as far as I am con-
cerned, as far as what we have done in

Chairwoman SCHROEDER. Coors in Colorado sUed to try to be able
to label. Isn't that amazing? You are asking to please give them
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permission, and so far I think they have been losing in the court. I
do find that an incredible omission.

I never realized that we didn't label. I guess the thought was, in
1935, if there were labeling people would buy the highest alcohol
content?

Dr. Novsuo. They assume that in some cases, people will buy
the highest number of alcohol content. And sometimes that is
really disrespectful for the consumers' mentality of today which
know so many risks.

But even though we tried to ban Cisco, because it was looking
like a wine cooler, we were told if you remove it from the shelves,
many people will go and buy it, perhaps in the first month, just to
see what the product was. Some people went for it. And absolutelynot.

And even more so now with the last report of the Commission of
the President for AIDS that said that the last four adolescents that
contracted AIDS did so because they were drunk with Cisco and
forgot to take precautions, so everything turns around.

Chairwoman &HEMMER. But I just found the labeling so shock-
ing in an era where people are so desirous of that kind of informa-
tion. I also found in your report the most shocking photographs,
that one. I suppose it is because I don't go shop for this type of

Isn't that amazing?
en you say teens can't tell the differencewell, I couldn't tell

the difference. I mean, that is all there to make it look like it is
soda pop. Even the big plastic bottle. It even said that grain alcohol
was used in some of these. And that is legal in some states?

Dr. Novzuo. Yes, and the sad part about it is that when you
look into grain alcohol or when you look into wine coolers, there
are two jurisdictions, one is FDA, because it is less than 7 percent
alcohol, and when it is grain alcohol, it is BATF.

So even in our jurisdiction, trying to do the best, it is confusing.
On top of thnt, if you saw there is a bottle that looks like that jug,
you should be able to drink that kind of water.

Chairwoman SCHROEDER. It makes it all look like it is fruit juice,that it is just this happy little fruit juice. Isn't that an amen' .gphotograph? I mean, it is not just teens. I think almost any con-
sumer would walk in and look at that.

Dr. NOVELL°. Some of the kids told us, Madam Chairman, that
remember the law found that 7 million buy over the counter with-
out any supervision, and 3.5 million of them are on the other side
selling. So what they do is they take these four little containersand in the front they put the two juices and in the back they put
the two wine coolers. So when the person in the counter just
checks, he sees the juice, he lets them go. But they already have
two wine coolers in the back, because even the person behind the
counter does not even know by the way they look if they are ornot.

Chairwoman &HEMMER. So they just mix them all up. It is a
wonderful example. So labeling is something we might be able tolook at at the national level, but you probably want to wait until
you talk to CEOs? I mean you are not requesting that right at themoment.

Dr. Novituo. No.

1 C
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Chairwoman SCHROEDER. That might come out of your meeting.
When is this meeting going to happen?

Dr. Nov m.o. December 11th. December 11.
Chairwoman SCHROEDER. That is one of the things I hope you let

us know if there are recommendations that come out of there, be-
cause the committee would like to be very, very helpful in any way
we can. I think another thing that could be helpful that we as par-
ents all do if we see the members of the industry who aren't tar-
geting kids and who do comply with some of the things you are
saying, I think we ought to start printing the good guy list because
we could buy from the good guys and not the others.

That may be an indirect way we do it without the heavy hand of
the law, request people buy from those honoring this.

I will tell you when you look at that picture, there are some bad
apples there. It is very clear what they are hying to do. It is to
deceive and slip it through.

I want to thank you so much for being here.
Do you have any more questions?
We are going to keep the record open for two weeks so that, if

anyone has anything that they would like to add, subtract, multi-
ply or divide, let us know.

I do think your pointand you can say this as a doctor, that
doing thiswhe a you overdo it, it is like turning your body into a
chemical waste dump. If you like the Love Canal, you will love
binge drinking. I think you can say that with such authority, and I
am so pleased you are saying it with such authority.

I think die binge drinking is very frightening, and the isolated
drinking is very frightening. I thmk when you look at young
people, they are getting habits they will have for the rest of their
life.

This incredible oversight, I think you are picking it up. Anything
any of us can do? With that, you are right on target. You never
thought we would get out on time, but see what women can do.
Thank you very, very much. The hearing is adjourned.

[Whereupon, at 12:30 p.m., the select committee was adjourned.]
[Material submitted for inclusion in the record follows:]
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PREPARED STATEMENT c)F JOHN E. CAME, ASSOCIATE PROFESSOR OF MARKETING,
SCHOOL OF MANAGEMENT, BOSTON UNIVERSITY, BOSTON, MA

On November 15, 1991, Surgeon General Antonio Novel lo testified
before the Select Committee on Children, Youth and Families, on the subject
of alcohol advertisin and underage drinking. The bulk of this testimony was
drawn from a recent report, "l'outh and Alcohol: Controlling Alcohol Adver-
tising That Appeal! to Youth," which was prodmed at the request of the
Surgeon General by the Office of the Inspector General in the Department
of Health and Hum.in Service.1 I myself was recently invited to testify as a
marketing expert in le November 21, 1991 FTC oversight hearings before the
Subcommittee on Transporta ion and Hazardous Materials. Because one
topic in these hearin was the effects of alcohol advertising on young persons,
I reviewed the HHS port presented by the Surgeon General while preparing
for my testimony (, Calfee 1991). I would like to present here a more
detailed assessment . if the HHS report.

The November 1991 HHS report is the latest in a series of HHS
reports on the probi -ms of youth drinking.2 Unlike the earlier reports, this
one focuses on advt ising and promotion, with emphasis on the question of
whether certain ads lay target youth and even cause young persons to drink
illegally or inapproi ately.

U.S. Departmt of Health and Human Services (1991e).

2 Earlier reports are listed in the references section as U.S. Department
of Health and Human Service! (1991a through 1991d).
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This report is notable and rep-ettable in two respects, both of
which tend to divert attention from constructive approaches to the problems
of alcohol abuse. First, the report deplores events in the beer market without
noting the dominant trends in that market. If advertising and promotion were
having the effect the Surgeon General obviously fears, we would expect to
observe regular increases in beer consumption, in underage drinking, and in
the number of people losing their lives to accidents involving alcohol. The
best available data, however, paint a much different picture. Per capita beer
consumption in 1988 was almost exactly what it was in 1976, despite an
increase of approximately 100% in advertising between 1976 and 1988
(source: Beer Institute). Survey data from the National Institute of Drug
Abuse indicate that the percent of high school seniors who consumed alcohol
during the previous month has declined steadily from 72% in 1980 to 57% in
1990. This percentage is now much lower than it was in 1975, despite fifteen
years of the kind of advertising that is (incorrectly) believed to encourage
underage drinking. Finally, the percentage of drivers involved in fatal
automobile accidents with a blood alcohol level greater than .10% has
declined from 45.5% in 1980 to 38.1% in 1990 (National Highway Traffic
Safety Administration, as cited in USA Today, Nov. 15, 1991). Even if no
other information were available, these numbers alone should cause us to
wonder whether alcohol advertising is a significant force in the drinking
behavior of young persons.

Looking beyond simple trend data, a great deal of additional infor-
mation is available in the form of academic research on the effects of
advertising. The highly selective manner in which the HIrIS report drew on
this research is a second notable, and equally disappointing, aspect of that
report. In particular, the report omits reference to the two most authoritative
available reviews of the literature on alcohol advertising and consumption,
one emanating from the Federal Trade Commission (Fre 1985) and the
other from the Addiction Research Center, which is funded by the Canadian
province of Ontario (Smart 1988). The FTC staff review (1985) concluded
that there is "no reliable basis to conclude that alcohol advertising significantly
affects consumption," a view that is echoed by the Canadian report, which
states, "total advertising expenditures have no reliable correlation with sales
of alcohol beverages," and "in general, the evidence indicates little impact of
alcohol advertising on alcohol sales or drinking" (Smart 1988, abstract).

Without relying upon or even acknowledging this body of research, the
HHS report strongly suggests to the reader that alcohol advertising has a
powerful effect on youth drinking. In promoting this inference, the HliS

9
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report cites highly questionable sources. For example, the reports emphasizes
national surveys on consumer opinion about the effects of advertising on
youth. This is not a reasonable way to decide scientific matters; it is like
relying on a Gallup poll to determine whether AIDS can be transmitted by
heterosexual activity. Another major source for the HHS study are the
nonscholarty comments of "public" interest groups, many of whom have
criticized nearly all forms of advertising and, indeed, much of modern business
practice. These comments are presented without even identifying the
individual or group making the comments. As a result of relying on such
sources, the new HHS report provides a grossly distorted picture of what is
known about the effects of alcohol advertising, and ignores some of the most
important issues in this area.

WHY DO ALCOHOLIC BEVER.AGE ADVERTISERS
USE ME TECHNIQUES THEY USE?

The alcoholic beverage industry is a classic example of a mature
market. As such, it is highly segmented, with numerous brands competing for
market share in nearly all segments. An additional factor is that alcohol
advertising is severely restricted by regulations that, among other things,
prohibit any mention of the physical effects of the product being sold. Faced
with these restrictions and the necessity of gaining consumer attention amid
overwhelming media "clutter," alcohol advertising adopts the same techniques
that are used in numerous other mature markets such as those for auto-
mobiles, cosmetics, soap, clotaing and many others.:' Prominent among these
techniques is thtr r.,e of attractive settings in which youthful and vigorous
models indulge in ictivities that are enjoyed by most segments of modern
society. This advt tising hnique is so common that, as a recent study
illustrated, consumers who see a typical image-rich alcohol ad with the brand
name removed find it nearly impossible to guess which product is being adver-
tised (Meyer 1991). It would he a mistake to think that the use of these

Cf. Assael 19s7, p. 51".-539, where he notes that the most important
reason for the gro .vth of what he calls "emotional" rather than "rational"
appeals in many m: -kets ("particularly for consumer packaged goods") is "an
attempt to mainta:n product distinctiveness in increasingly competitive
markets. As a prod.ict travels along its life cycle, it loses its uniqueness." He
then notes that often, many competitors ,n the same market use image-based
appeals.

4 (4
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splendid images is a sign that the advertising targets young people. It turns
out that all ot us, not just those in the 14-25 age bracket, like to see ads whh
gorgeous people having fun (Maris, et al., 1992).

WHAT IS THE EFFECT OF THIS KIND OF ADVERTISING
ON DRINKING BY YOUMO PERSONS?

The WES report notes in passing (p. that there is little empirical
evidence showing that increased alcohol adver.ising leads to increased
drinking or increased abuse of alcohol. :".ionetheless, the report suggests
(partly through selective citation to the literature) that alcohol advertising
which uses exciting, youthful imagery changes theattitudes of young persons,
and does so in a way that may lead to increased or inappropriate drinking.
This is a very questionable claim. The evidence of a link between alcohol
advertising and attitude changes is weak, whereas evidence that advertising
does rot affect consumption is now quite strong.

In support of its claim that advertising affects attitudes and beliefs of
young persons, the HI-IS report cites research that mainly develops several
simple points: that pre-adolescent youths tend to recall brand names and
other information from alcohol ads, that those who recall more from the ads
tend to have more positive attitudes toward drinking, and that among older
youths, those who drink or abuse alcohol tend to pay more attention to
alcohol advertising than do youths who do not drink (Atkin and Block 1980;
Aitken, et at. 1988; Lieberman and Orlandi 1987; Neuendorf 1984; Wallack,
Cassady and Grube 1990).

Any finding other than this would be most surprising. Consumers in
general tend to pay closer attention to advertising for the products and brands
they use or are interested in, regardless of whether they are about to make
more purchases. In scientific terms, the problem with the type of research of
research cited in the HI-IS report is that while it is common to fmd a
correlation between the attention paid to advertising for a particular product
and consumer attitudes toward or consumption of that product, the correlation
may not involve a cause-and-effect relationship. There is a strong possibility

even a likelihood that consumption (either directly or by friends and
family) causes greater attention to advertising, rather than advertising leading
to consumption. This difficulty in interpreting such data has consistently been
pointed out by scholars in this area, including scholars relied upon by the
HHS report and others who are cited by those scholars. In the words of one
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researcher cited by the HI-IS report, "the possibility that drinkers may pay
more attention to messages about alcohol beverages than non-drinkers
confounds any relations that such surveys might find between exposure and
behavior:4 Some of these same scholars make an additional point. When
researchers attempt to use experimental methods to determine whether the
attitude changes (if any) that are induced by advertising carry through to
changes in actual consumption, the usual finding, in the words of a well
known scholar in the Addiction Research Center in Canada, is that "exper-
imental studies typically show no effect of advertising on actual consump-
tion.° This leaves only the nebulous assertion that advertising which appears
to be incapable of affecting the behavior of persons of drinking age nonethe-
less is able years later to affect the behavior of persons who were
underage and were not drinking at the time they encountered the ads.'
There appears to be no concrete evidence whatever that this long delayed
reaction actually occurs.

The HHS report's focus on the attractiveness of alcohol advertising
therefore misses the point. The fact that young people (and older people)
like to watch alcohol ads does not indicate an attempt to manipulate the
thoughts of youth. The ads are fun to watch because in this market, and
many another, ads have to be fun if they are to catch the viewer's attention
and open an opportunity to gain market share (a truism that applies re!1: rd.
less of the age of the consumers being sought). The fact that alcohol adver-
tising somehow reaches young persons, targeted or not, is also beside the
point. Research has consistently shown that for this product as well as most
others, changes in fundamental behavior come from something other than
pretty pictures, and that in the case of young people considering whether to
drink, decisions are dominated by influences other than advertising. It seems
apparent that what young people like about alcohol ads is the ads' style, not
the products or the messages contained in the ads, as has been pointed out

4 Lieberman and Orlandi (1987), op. cit. p. 31. Also see Adlaf and Kohn
(1989), p. 749: "Demonstrations of positive correlations between advertising
exposures and alcohol consumption in survey studies have ambiguous causal
implications, even with statistical control of other variables (e.g., Atkin,
Neuendorf and McDermott, 1983; Atkin, Hocking and Block, 1984)."

5 Smart (1988). Examples of such experimental research are Kohn and
Smart (1984), and Kohn, Smart and Osborne (1984).

6 This is the assertion in Lieberman and Orlandi (1987), op. cit.
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by an authority relied upon by the HHS study (Wallack, et al. 1991, appendix
3). This is hardly a surprise. If attractive advertising inevitably sold products,
modern marketing would be a much simpler business than it is.

In fact, the question of whether total alcohol advertising increases total
alcohol sales requires careful research. The HHS study fails to mention all
but a tiny portion of the large body of empirical research that has attempted
to assess the factors that lead to youthful consumption and abuse of alcohol.
This research is of two types. One relies upon surveys, interviews, and closely
controlled experiments in artificial settings. This type of research has
generally found that parental and peer influences are the overwhelming forces
in youth consumption, with advertising either far down the list of factors or,
often, not on the list at al1.7 To ascribe a dominant role to advertising is
therefore almost certainly mistaken. There is little reason to think that
advertising plays a substantial role in decisions about whether and when to
indulge in alcohol. Far more important are the observations and guidance
that young persons take from personal interactions. This point is consistent
with recent history in this and other countries around the world. In the
United States, young persons' awareness of the potential dangers of alcohol
(especially when driving) has reached levels very close to 100%. despite the
steady increase in alcohol advertising during the past two decF des! These
awareness levels compare favorably with the goals set by the Surgeon General
for public knowledge of the dangers of lung cancer from smoking after 25
years of government anti-smoking publicity (Shopland and Brown 1987). In
nations such as Russia, on the other hand, alcoholism among all age groups
has reached tragic proportions without the slightest assistance from adver-
tising. Indeed, available evidence indicates little if any effects from legislated
bans on alcohol advertising. The scholar who has most thoroughly
investigated the effects of alcohol advertising bans of various types (Smart,
1988) concludes, "The evidence indicates that advertising bans do not reduce

7 Again, a good review is Smart (1988).

8 Kaskutas and Greenfield (1991). Wallack, et al. (1990), one of the
sources relied upon by the HHS report, also note in their Appendix 3 that
based on their surveys and focus groups with children who were far too young
even to drive, "children are aware of the health consequences of drinking and
driving and other high risk activities."
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alcohol sales." The Federal Trade Commission review (1985) reaches a
similar conclusion.9

A second stream of research COMM primarily from economists, who
have used statistical methods to assess the extent to which advertising causes
increases in the consumption of alcoholic beverages. While these studies
cannot isolate young persons as well as research based upon surveys,
econometric research has the advantage of working with actual behavior in
the marketplace rather than with what survey respondents say they would do.
The results have consistently found that the vast increases in advertising
observed in Western nations during the past 30 years or so have caused no
more than a marginal increase in consumption, and may well have had no
impact at all. I have already cited the well known reports from the staff of
the FTC and the Addiction Research Center in Toronto (FTC 1985; Smart
1988). Recent additions to the literature are consistent with these conclusions
(Franke and Wilcox 1987; Duffy 1987). Persistent declines in consumption of
all types of alcoholic beverages in recent years are also consistent with the
bulk of statistical studies on advertising and consumption.

IF ALCOHOL ADVERTISING DOES NOT
INCREASE DRINKING BY YOUNG PERSONS,

WHY DO THEY SPEND ALL THAT MONEY ON ADVERTISING?

One obvious question not dealt with by the IIHS report is why sellers
of alcoholic beverages pay so much for advet tising if the net effect of all the
advertising is to leave overall sales unaffected. The answer, which is thesame
for dozens of mature markets, is that vigorous competition begets vigorous
advertising regardless of whether the market is expanding or slack. From the
standpoint of any one alcoholic beverage seller, the important question is

9 The recent study by Safer (1991) reaches different conclusions by
comparing consumption in nations with and without advertising bans, rather
than the more common method of analyzing consumption before and after the
imposition of advertising bans in specific countries. Saffer's study is flawed,
however, by the failure to provide a sound way to control for the influence of
national culture on consumption, and especially, by inattention to the
possibility that countries in which consumption is already low (because of
culture or other factors) are the very countries that are most likely to
implement advertising bans.
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whether their advertising will help their own frtm, not whether it will help the
entire industiy including their competitors. The firm that does not advertise
will almost certainly lose market share to one that does. The firm that does
a better job of advertising (along with the other elements of modern market-
ing) will gain market share while competitors lose sales something that
happens all the time in the alcoholic beverage market. If all the firms
advertise, the result in a mature market like this one is likely to be a standoff
or a shifting of shares, so that total advertising no MOM increases sales in the
alcohol beverage industry than it does in, say, the hand soap or toothpaste
industry. To assume that sales increases always follow from total industry
advertising simply makes no sense. If total advertising always increased total
industry output by more than the advertising expenditure, the world would
know how to maintain economic growth with never a whisper of recession.
Unfortunately, a competitive economy is not so easily managed.

REGULATORY PROPOSALS

The HHS report reviews the patchwork state of regulation in the
alcohol industry and reports on discussions with "public" interest goups about
how to "improve" alcohol advertising. The thrust of the report is that because
regulation is divided among various authorities, and alcohol advertising works
in subtle ways, probably the only reasonable option is to require "lombstone"
advertising that contains little beyond a black-and-white statement of product
name, description, price and availability.

This kind of thinking represents a step in the wrong direction. As the
Supreme Court has long since recognized in its constitutional rulings,
regulation should avoid severe restrictions on commercial speech unless such
restrictions arise from compelling needs. But in the alcohol industry, there is
little reason to think that advertising is itself a cause of any significant
problem. Moreover, there is reason to doubt that advertising regulation in
this industry has been entirely helpful in the past. Regulation has typically
worked to reduce rather than increase the quantity and quality of information
available to youth and other potential consumers. The law now prevents
manufacturers of those beverages with least alcoholic content (beer and malt
liquor) from making appeals in terms of reduced effects from alcohol, or even
mentioning in ads or on labels the mere fact that the beverage contains less
alcohol than competing beverages. BATT regulations also prohibit any
mention of the large body of epidemiological evidence that suggests alcohol
can provide a strongly protecthe role against coronary heart disease (see
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Rimm, et al., 1991, and references therein). The long tradition of prohibiting
these and related claims, even if they are completely true, is not encouraging

Most disturbing is the expansive scope of informational regulation
suggested by the fmal remarks of the Surgeon General and the interest groups
she consulted. It is not enough to attack advertising that is false or deceptive.
One should consider an assault on advertising that (in the words of the HHS
report, p. 14) "merely portrays attractive, affluent people who appear to be
having fun." This approach to regulation would contain a profoundly disturb-
ing degree of subjectivity and arbitrariness. Surely such constraints on
freedom should be considered only on the basis of clear and convincing
evidence of danger, rather than on the extremely tenuous data that a minority
of researchers have adduced in the case of alcohol advertising and drinking
bY youth-
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PRZPARXD STaveztemr Or MICHAEL F. KAVANAUGH, Smut", Courfrv er Rearm& VA

I appreciate the opportunity to enter into the record ofyour conmittee, the following description of the Roanoke
Valley's Youth knti-klcohol Program.

Anyone looking at a map of the Roanoke Valley couldeasily come to the conclusion that this area of multi-
jurisdictions, Roanoke County, Town of Vinton. City of sales.and City of Roanoke; would show a high level of parochialism.This may be true in some areas of concern, but when theproblems of taking care of our young people are brought up.we are a united community.

Citizens of the Roanoke Valley began to be alarmed attkt. annual tragedy of our young high school students being4nvolved in traffic crashes after attending their proms. In1981 a small group of concerned citizens organized themselvesas the Roanoke Chapter of Virginians Opposing Drunk Driving(VODD), In addition to making public appearances in theinterest of raising public awareness of the drunk driving
problem. and monitoring the local courts to see how drunkdrivers wet.' being prosecuted; they took on the project oftrying to ass that our young drivers, and their dates, gothome safely from the proms and parties that were held afterthe proms. Using their own personal funds, they had
announcements printed and distributed te all of the area highschools, formal wear shops, and florists; letting the
students know that they could call a special telephonenumber, and be guaranteed a free ride home. There would no
questions asked, if they or their dates were in no condition
to drive. These adults then sat up until 3:00 or 4:00
o'clock every morning following the proms held by every highschool in the valley. The program was so succeasful that bythe third year, SA= chapters were attaching quarters ($0.25)
to the table tents set at each table at the proms.

Five years ago, Salem High School parents went one stepfurther. They organized the first alcohol-free after promparty in the valley. With the help of the Salem Moose Lodgeand many area businesses, this event showed that the
community will respond to an idea, and make it work.
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Four years ago the after prom parties were held by all valley
Public high schools. They are now being organized as a
regular part of the prom season. We hope that these efforts
by students and parents, supported by community businesses
and organizations, and government agencies; have led to an
awareness of the fun can be enjoyed in an alcohol-free
environment, rather than being involved in drinking parties.
There is no doubt that these community efforts have helped us
achieve the fact that during these last 10 years, there have
been no serious personal injury auto crashes, much less any
fatalities, in the Roanoke Valley involving high school
students on prom nights.

A new twist to the prom night alcohol-free party effort
was addlid in 1989, when the Roanoke Area Youth Substance
Abuse Coalition (RAYSAC) sponsored two ideas. They wrote
letters to all of the local motel and hotel managers asking
them to please check their room reservations on prom nights.
It was known that students had been rentino rooms to hold
their own parties. The response tram the managers was
totally positive. Their past experience had been that the
party rooms were usually trashed. Here was the good
community reason that they needed to turn away these
reservations.

RAYSAC also enlisted the aid of a local auto dealer. A
new pickup truck was donated as a grand prize for a finale
held after all of the proms. rive names are drawn during the
last thirty minutes of each after prom party. These students
attend the finale, held at a local shopping center, and they
are each given a key. One key fits the truck's ignition.
This part of the seasonal effort has expanded every year. In
1989, the were (6) nigh schools enrolled in the finale
drawing. The word spread so that in 1990, nineteen (19) high
schools, both in the Roanoke Valley and in the surrounding
counties jeined the program, and in 1991, with the co-
sponsorship of a local television station. twenty-nine (29)
Southwest Virginia schools pledged to the alcohol-free party
program in order to be able to participate in the finale.
Plans for the 1492 prom season will include approximately
thirty-tive (15) schoole. We are hoping that contributions
will allow the awarding of college scholarships, in addition
to the truck.

In order to make the student bodies of the local high
schocls aware of the dangers of drinking and driving, the
Roanoke Valley Chapter of the American Red Cross. through its
Youth Advisory Committee. has sponsored mock disaster
demonstrations at selected high schools, the week before the
proms begin. These demonstrations show a realistic fatal
crash scenario, complete with students dressed in formal prom
wear, made up to show the most gruesome injuries. Local law
enforcement, rescue squads, fire departments. and the state
medical examiner participate to show the sights, sounds. and
smells of a fatal crash. The impact on the students is
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draft;.i.ic. When they see their friends being cut out of
wrecked vehicles, either taken away in ambulances, or laid to
the side under sheets: there is a hush over the crowd.
Counseling is available through the sehool guidance
departments for those students who have memories revived by
the scene.

The Red Cross Youth Advisory Committee hes also tokn
action in the community to help prevent youth alcohol
involvement, on a throughout-the-year baste. A double ID
program was instituted in 1999, in cooperation with local ANC
licensees. With the endorsement of the Virginia Alcohol
Beverage Control Board, training of sales clerks and
furnishing of store and restaurant materials was begun.
These door decals, table tents and other materials call the
public's attention to the requirement that two ID's will be
required in that firm's alcohol sales. This program has
helped thwart the use of false or altered identification
items by young people in their efforts to buy alcoholic
beverages.

We are proud of the community-wide efforts of the
Roanoke Valley over these last tan years to help reduce the
involvement of our young people in alcohol use and its many
tragic consequences. The 1991 prom season was also an
accident free success.

Sincerely yours.

Michael F. Kavanaugh.
Sheriff
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